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At their first meeting on 16 February 1837
the Llanfyllin Guardians resolved to build a workhouse

On 1 March they appointed Thomas Penson as Architect.
They agreed to build the Workhouse close to Llanfyllin.



Local landowners were reluctant to sell a site for the Workhouse.

The Rector, the Rev’d David Hughes, came to the rescue with an
offer of land.  He imposed three conditions:

· The Workhouse should have its own Churchyard

· A Chaplain should be appointed

· The children should receive Religious Instruction



The Poor Law Commission published specimen designs.

Thomas Penson adopted a similar layout.



Penson’s original designs have not survived.

But little had changed when these drawings were made
in the 1930s.



Penson’s plans were sent to the Poor Law Commission for approval.

Their architect criticised some aspects of the designs and
pointed out ‘lurking places out of sight from the Master’.



In July 1837 the Guardians advertised in the Chester
Chronicle for tenders to build their new Workhouse.



By the summer of 1838 work was in full swing.

Hugh Morris of Llanfair Talhaiarn,
Denbighshire, was the main contractor.

John Beard of Willow St, Oswestry was
making bricks on site for the inner walls.

Thomas Penson arranged the purchase
of timber through Liverpool docks.

Fairhurst and Tilston, carriers, transported
the timber by river and canal.



The Building Accounts in Powys Archives show payments
to many local craftsmen and suppliers.

Rowland Evans did most of
the joinery.

John Griffiths supplied slates from the
Rhiwarth Slate Quarry at Llangynog.

Simon Rogers supplied dressed stone,
including window sills, from a quarry
12 miles away.  (The rest of the stone
was quarried locally.)

Evan Pugh did all the slating.



The cast iron window frames came from two foundries.

Gittins and Cartwright had the Eagle Foundry
in Pride Hill, Shrewsbury.

John Onions Junior had inherited his
father’s foundry in Broseley.

Floor tiles like those in the History Centre came from
John Howell’s Trefarclawdd brickworks at Trefonen.



By autumn 1840 the Guardians had paid for beds...

...and for kitchen equipment.

In November the Clerk reported: ‘The House is filling fast’.



The cost of building the Workhouse had exceeded the estimate.

Penson justified this in part by explaining that the local stone
was of poor quality.  The dressed stone needed for details

had to be transported 12 miles.

He had had to make extra payments to the contractor.



Penson’s extra payments to the contractor, Hugh Morris,
were the subject of a court case brought by Morris,

who claimed he had been underpaid.

Morris had worked for Penson on the Caersws workhouse
and several bridges.

The case was reported in the Chester Chronicle.

The Guardians had to settle and paid Morris a further £260.



An unknown artist drew the Workhouse
during the 19th Century.

Many windows were altered in the 20th Century.
But the Workhouse remains remarkably unchanged.


